TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING



NOVEMBER 14, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Gail Nicholsen, Mrs. S. Lavery, Ray Curtis, WAJ Students: Ramsey Baez, Jeffery Johnson, Alex Sterling, Austin Barber, Brian Van Valin, Joe Lane, Trent Post, Chad Stang, Gabby Pidgeon and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the Preliminary Budget Meeting to order at 6:45 p.m. and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

PRELIMINARY BUDGET: Supervisor Pelham read the legal notice advertising for this public hearing on the Preliminary Budget for the Fiscal Year 2020 and opened the floor for questions or comments.  No one present at this time had any comments.  A motion to recess the budget hearing @ 6:48 pm was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  A motion to re-open the public hearing from recess was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. With no public comment Supervisor Pelham would like to entertain a motion to close the public hearing on the preliminary budget @ 7:00 pm motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to open the REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING at 7:00 pm motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.   

THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 24, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, Councilman Murray abstained as he was absent for that meeting.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. Alan Tavenner received an email from Hubbell Inc. John has provided a copy to the Board for their review.  Conversations have been going back and forth with Hubbell to get them here.  We have our DOT & DOH approvals. We are waiting for Hubbell’s boring contractor and Hubbell having their MWBE plan approved by EFC.  In the email with Alan Tavenner, Hubbell is saying that their MWBE is not approved. They could start work and the Town of Windham would pay them out of the water fund, however, down the road the Town of Windham might not get reimbursed from EFC.  John owes the Board an amortization table concerning the ambulance building. All the SEQR work has been completed. The Comprehensive Plan Grant we put in for; we are expecting to be approved for that grant. We are hoping to find out in November, 2019. Councilman Peters asked what the amount might be? In the amount of $35,000.00. The Centre Property we did not advertise for the RFQ, we had a discussion that night about it. John has put together a new RFQ for the Board’s review. The notice will go in the paper for November 22, 2019 and will be due back on December 18, 2019. A motion to approve the RFQ for advertising was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  John Peterson met with Councilman Murray concerning the modifications to the existing town hall.  John presented to the Board a scope of work. They are hoping that the local contractors will be bidding on this work.  The funds will come from the Town. The last item there has been a discussion with Evergreen Contractors for restoration of Bobby Goff’s property on State Route 296, Hensonville and fixing Mrs. Lavery’s driveway on State Route 296, Hensonville.
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2.VFW POST 1545 is requesting permission to hold a tag day on Saturday, November 16, 2019, they had originally asked for Saturday, November 9, 2019; due to extreme cold weather they asked to change the date. The Veterans’ will be handing out flags and poppies in observation of Veterans Day.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
3.THE COMMUNITY OF WINDHAM FOUNDATION would like to request 3 dates of use for a CPR/AED Training Class at the WWTP in 2020. Saturday, January 25, 2020; May 2, 2020 and October 24, 2020.  The CPR/AED Training Class will be held from 9:00 am to 12:00 noon.  This class will have fifteen participants.  Reay Mahler is the Certified Instructor and also the EMS Education Coordinator for Greene County.  A motion to approve all three dates was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. 

4.COLUMBIA-GREENE HUMANE SOCIETY/SPCA Contract 2020 for the Board’s review and needs approval for Supervisor’s signature. Fee structures have not changed from 2019. This contract is for January 1, 2020 through December 31, 2020 between the Town of Windham and The Columbia-Greene Humane Society.  A motion was made to approve the contract, fee structure and allow the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.


5.REQUEST FOR OUTDOOR FIREWORKS DISPLAY PERMIT on December 31, 2019. Ski Windham Operating Corporation would like to host a New Year’s Eve 15-minute celebration show.  Young Explosives Corporation is the fireworks company.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, Councilman Peters abstains as he is employed by Ski Windham.

6.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR OCTOBER 2019: $3,418.79.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
7.TOWN JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FOR OCTOBER 2019: Justice McCarthy $1,111.00 was noted by the Board.
8.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #39 OF 2019:  the following resolution is to balance the Streetlighting District accounts for 2019. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #40 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #41 OF 2019: the following resolution is to balance the Highway Fund for the year 2019. Authorizing the Supervisor to use $2,089.85 of Unanticipated Revenue 2019 to balance the account in the Highway Fund as per Highway Fund Resolution #8 of 2019.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #8 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Highway Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #22 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
9.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present. Davia has sent a memo to the Board asking permission to purchase jackets for the Ambulance employees to wear out on calls to identify who they are. The price per jacket is $179.99 plus there could be additional discounts per company on the purchase of $500.00 or more. A motion to approve 20 jackets was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. The Supervisor would like to have the town emblem on the jackets.
10.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The highway dept has had a busy three weeks.  They had received a concerned water complaint at the entrance of the Enclave on CD Lane Road. It was a 24-inch galvanized culvert swimming full of slope stone. With shared services program the Village of Catskill brought up their flush truck and the repair was made. There is a section on Mill Street between Oliver Road to Huckleberry Lane the 
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stone that was used in the motor paved, cold mix paving used for 40 years was not appropriate for the job, we had no idea. The stones are just starting to shatter. Gary is hoping the road will make it through the winter.  Next spring the road will have to be ripped up and redone.  Gary is still having a major problem with the Contractor doing the sewer hook-up at Indian Heights.  The town road still has not been paved back to blacktop.  It is currently item 4 and dirt and it is unacceptable. Gary has requested twice in the last two weeks and has heard nothing back yet.  Gary will need to consult with the Town Attorney Larry Gardner what can be legally done.  Larry Gardner can write a letter to them.  The Highway Dept also has a Highway Law that can take effect.  At the last town board meeting the homeowner from 79 Siam Road was here.  The Highway Superintendent and the Town Supervisor met at the property to discuss the highway water issue concern.  There is no responsibility to the Town.  It was found to be a lack of maintenance in the private sector. Gary as also done some research on the drug and alcohol testing for the Ambulance Dept. There is a concern with the part time employees not being able to get to the facility to get tested. Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie is asking for request to go to another facility Urgent Care to be tested. Kingston WoRx was connected who handles our program, they also handle the Mountaintop Contortion that we are enrolled in.  This is a huge cost savings being billed only once. Kingston WoRx says the employees can be tested at another facility, they ask if this is going to continue this way, they are asking for a “Chain of Custody”. The Town would pay Urgent Care for the test. Kingston WoRx is paid for the service, as long as we stay in the Contortion. The recommendation is yes, the Ambulance can go to Urgent Care. However, Davia will have to be responsible for the “Chain of Custody” and will have to notify Kingston WoRx.  Gary has discussed this option of testing with the Chief of Police Tor Tryland

for the part-time Police Officers, at this time this option would not work for them. Chief Tryland has the problem of random selection with the part time police officers.  He feels at this time to stay the way it is currently working.  Gary there might be an option to call Kingston WoRx and have them do the testing at a different location like at the highway garage. Other townships are having problems with the testing location and the time that is offered too.
11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  Halloween weather wise was not good, the evening did go well with no issues.  The two Police Recruits were there for a ride along that night. Officer Cody Rogers is in training this week. The Chief wants to thank the part time officer’s for covering the shifts while Officer Rogers in in training the week. He has had to have the highway dept help with the change of the snow tires on the police cars, thank you. Wes’ Mobile does a great job for us and he is a very busy man, it is just hard to get an appointment, this is just something we have to deal with. Councilman Peters asked whoever is on the police night shift that they could check on the NYSEG lights that are out.
12.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilmen Walker, Peters, Van Valin and Murray had nothing to report on at this time.  Supervisor Pelham would like to thank Bette Rhoades who is Celebrating 20 years of service in the business office, she started November 1, 1999.  Doyle Security town hall quote was declined.  Supervisor Pelham we will be doing renovation work in the town hall. Councilman Murray as per our Procurement Policy another quote would have to be submitted. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Mrs. Lavery is still concerned about her driveway on State Route 296. She has spoken to John Brust Delaware Engineering concerning her driveway.  She did have blacktop and a pipe burst underneath, when the work was repaired Evergreen Construction did not replace with blacktop just whatever is there now. They have left her property a mess. She would like to thank the Windham Police on behalf of St. Theresa’s Church concerning the recent robbery break-in.  Officer Cody Rogers was very professional and she would like to compliment him. 

Supervisor Pelham asked for a motion to adopt the Preliminary Budget for the Fiscal Year 2020 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS November 14, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
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GENERAL FUND WARRANT #21-G contained vouchers #808-859, totaling $30,590.16 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #238-248, totaling $10,463.94 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman              Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #288-307, totaling $44,835.40 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #79-88, totaling $3,193.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
NY RISING WARRANT #31 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook & So Str Stormwater) contained voucher #58-60, totaling $17,303.90 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $7,445.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims, totaling $14,024.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 7 claims, totaling $9,289.81                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 6 claims, totaling $9,664.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 1 claim, totaling $63.90 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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